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POLK COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’ REGULAR MEETING

December 2, 2013, 7:00 P.M.
R. Jay Foster Hall of Justice, Womack Building

Columbus, NC
MINUTES

PRESENT: Chair Owens, Vice-Chair Gage, Commissioner Gasperson, Commissioner Holbert and Commissioner Pack.  Also in attendance were Interim County Manager Pittman, County Attorney Berg, Clerk to the Board Fehrmann, staff, media and citizens.
1. Call to Order – Chair Gage called the meeting to order.
2. Invocation – Father John Eckert of St. John the Baptist Catholic Church gave the invocation.
3. Pledge of Allegiance – Commissioner Pack led the pledge.
4. Election of Chair – Commissioner Owens was elected as Chair by unanimous vote.
5. Election of Vice-Chair – Commissioner Gage was elected as Vice-Chair by unanimous vote.
6. Approval of Agenda – Vice-Chair Gage asked that “Appointment of Clerk to the Board” be added as Agenda Item #6.a., and that “Appointment of County Attorney” be added as Agenda Item #6.b; Interim County Manager Pittman asked that “Service Weapon Retirement” be added to Agenda Item #23, Manager’s Report.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve the agenda as amended, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.
6.a. Appointment of Clerk to the Board – Commissioner Holbert moved to reappoint Beth Fehrmann as Clerk to the Board, seconded by Commissioner Gasperson and the motion carried unanimously.

6.b. Appointment of County Attorney – Commissioner Pack moved to reappoint Jana Berg as County Attorney, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.
7. Approval of Minutes – Vice-Chair Gage moved to approve the November 4, 2013, economic development work session and regular meeting minutes, and the November 12, 2013, public hearing and special meeting minutes, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.   
8. October Refund Request – Melissa Bowlin, Tax Administrator, presented the request.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve the October refund request, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.
9. Motor Vehicle Tax Refund Request – Melissa Bowlin presented the request.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve Gale M. Lucas’ motor vehicle tax refund request, seconded by Commissioner Gasperson and the motion carried unanimously.
10. Audit Report – Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2013 – Kimberly Hooks, Dixon Hughes Goodman LLC, presented the report.  Commissioner Pack said the county did a good job last year controlling expenses and has brought the fund balance up; the fund balance is the highest it has been since 2010.  Commissioner Gasperson said this audit report reflects the July 1, 2012 – June 30, 2013, budget prepared by County Manager Whitson; conservative revenue estimates and conservative spending resulted in a strong fund balance.  Commissioner Holbert commended the Tax Collection Department for increasing collections in 2013.  Commissioner Gasperson moved to approve the audit report for FY ended 6/30/13, seconded by Vice-Chair Gage and the motion carried unanimously.
11. NCDOT Secondary Road Funds Update – Commissioner Gasperson asked that this item be placed on the agenda as an update on how recent legislative changes regarding secondary road construction projects will affect the county.  Steve Cannon, NCDOT District Engineer, presented the update.  Mr. Cannon said North Carolina House Bill 817 (passed into law in June of 2013) contains significant changes to DOT funding structures for road construction throughout the State, including a funding cut to annual state-wide funding for the secondary unpaved road paving program from approximately $68 million to approximately 12 million dollars.  Mr. Cannon said that although Polk County currently has no pending secondary unpaved road paving petitions/projects, this reduction in availability of funds could affect future projects.  Mr. Cannon also said that while the DOT is no longer required to hold a local public hearing and get formal approval by resolution from the BOC on proposed projects, the county will be provided with a detailed list of upcoming projects for review.  Citizen comments:  Ann Carswell, Pea Ridge community resident, asked the DOT to consider resurfacing Hwy 108 from Mill Spring to the Rutherford county line in the near future.
12. DSS Building Update/MBP Report & Recommendations – Commissioner Holbert asked that this item be placed on the agenda as an update on the ongoing HVAC and sewer line issues at the DSS Building.  Engineers Al Henderson and Kevin Day of construction consulting firm MBP presented a “Systems Design and Installation Review Report” and gave a PowerPoint presentation, a copy of which is hereby incorporated by reference into these minutes.  The MBP engineers made the following recommendations:
· Rework the mechanical system installations to achieve the quality expected for a commercial installation.  This includes sealing all duct leaks, repairing damaged insulation, aligning ductwork connections and providing proper support.  

· Provide proper control wiring connections that meet the NEC requirements of being installed in a neat and workmanlike manner.  

· Complete the installation of the return air relative humidity sensor and program the dehumidification sequence for each air handling unit.  Recommend the dehumidification sequence be functionally tested to confirm operation. 

· Relocate the duct static pressure sensor to a location approximately 2/3 of the way down the length of the supply duct to improve the stability of the bypass control damper.

· MBP recommends against the use of a pump flush system as a permanent fix to the sewage blockage issue. It is MBP’s recommendation that the section of sanitary sewer line in question be uncovered, inspected, removed and replaced as required to meet the drawing and specification requirements.  

· Performing the corrective HVAC system work should improve the as installed system performance, but may not completely resolve the space relative humidity issues caused by compressor short cycling under part load conditions.

· MBP recommends Polk County consider the installation of a hot gas bypass on the first stage compressor to maintain operation of the compressor during part load conditions and eliminate space humidity control issues associated with compressor short cycling.

· To reduce fan energy, MBP recommends disconnecting and capping the supply air bypass ductwork and installing a variable frequency drive to control the supply fan speed to maintain the down duct static pressure set point.
· MBP believes it is more cost effective to repair rather than replace the existing HVAC system.
Commissioner Gasperson said the county knew there were problems with the DSS building as early as April of 2012, and the county is still holding $75,000 in retainage on this project.  Mr. Henderson said the MBP recommended DSS building repairs could cost less than $75,000, although the repairs could exceed this number if the current HVAC computer control system turns out to be inadequate.
13. Cost Estimates for School Security Task Force Recommendations – Interim County Manager Pittman presented the cost estimates.  The Board instructed Mr. Pittman to collaborate with School Superintendent Miller to prioritize the recommendations and present the list at the January 6, 2014, regular meeting.
14. Resolution in Recognition of Polk County Schools – Commissioner Gasperson asked that this item be placed on the agenda.  Aaron Greene, Polk County Schools Curriculum Director, discussed the school system’s accreditation and ranking processes.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve the resolution, seconded by Commissioner Holbert.  Citizen comments:  Debbie Arceneaux spoke against the national Common Core State Standards Initiative.  With a motion and a second on the floor, the motion carried unanimously.
15. FEMA Funds Application & Resolution – Bobby Arledge, Emergency Management Director, discussed the application for disaster assistance for the Western North Carolina flooding which occurred in July 2013.  Commissioner Pack moved to approve the FEMA Funds application and resolution, seconded by Commissioner Gasperson and the motion carried unanimously.
16. Polk Fresh Food Hub Proposal – Dawn Jordan, Interim Ag Economic Director, John Vining, Cooperative Extension Director, and local farmer Bill Barker gave a PowerPoint presentation on the feasibility of a local non-profit food hub, a copy of which is hereby incorporated by reference in to these minutes; Ms. Jordan requested funding for the project.  Commissioner Pack moved to support this project and to set a public hearing for January 6, 2014, at 7:00P.M., seconded by Commissioner Gasperson and the motion carried unanimously. 
17. Polk County Comprehensive Recreation Plan – Commissioner Gage moved that that the Green River Watershed Alliance be removed from the table of contents and that the table of contents be updated to reflect this amendment, that all references to businesses be removed from the plan, and that The Meeting Place be moved to the “County Programs” category, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.  Citizen comments:  Commissioner Gasperson read a letter from Cindy Walker commending Patty Aldred and Chris Zellner for their hard work and dedication to the Polk County Recreation Department over the years, and wishing them all the best in their future endeavors.
18. Resolution Approving Polk County’s 2012 Local Water Supply Plan – Commissioner Pack moved to approve the local water supply plan resolution as required by NCGS 143-355(1), seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously. 
19. Internet & Electronic Mail Acceptable Use Policy Addition – Commissioner Holbert moved to approve the addition entitled “Website Content and Transparency”, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
20. BOC Meeting Schedule, January-June 2014 – Commissioner Pack moved to approve the January through June of 2014 meeting schedule, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.  
21. Polk County Government 2014 Holiday Schedule – Commissioner Holbert moved to approve the 2014 holiday schedule, seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.   
22. Budget Amendment – Sandra Hughes, Finance Director, presented the budget amendment.  Commissioner Holbert moved to approve BA #2, Administration, $21,000 – Appropriate Fund Balance to assist Rutherford Life for adult daycare operations not to exceed $3,500 per month for 6 months for a maximum amount of $21,000, approved and administered by the County Manager, seconded by Commissioner Pack.  Citizen comments:  Betsy Freeman asked why the facility failed.  With a motion and a second on the floor, the motion carried unanimously.
23. Manager’s Report – 1) The county’s portion of the repairs to the Saluda Senior Center has been completed.  2) IPDC will facilitate goal setting discussions during the budget work session and will be paid out of the Manager’s Discretionary Fund.  3) Service Weapon Retirement:  Vice-Chair Gage moved to retire a Glock Model 32 pistol, serial number LWP491, and award this service weapon to recently retired Polk County Jailer Bob Kempster, seconded Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
24. Volunteer Boards for Review – One application for an alternate position on the Board of Adjustment was reviewed.  
25. Citizen Comments on Non-Agenda Items – There were none.
26. Commissioner Comments – The Commissioners thanked everyone for coming out.
27. Closed Session – Commissioner Holbert moved to go in to closed session to discuss matters relating to attorney-client privilege, G.S. 143-318.11(a)(3), seconded by Commissioner Pack and the motion carried unanimously.
28. Open Session – Commissioner Pack moved to return to open session, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.
29. Adjournment – Commissioner Pack moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Holbert and the motion carried unanimously.
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